Houston County Commissioners Meeting

March 18, 2014

Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, March 18, 2014 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Purchasing Director Mark Baker, Walton Wood, Jim Taylor Robins Regional Chamber, Flint Energies Senior VP Jimmy Autry, Travis Ferrell Macon Communications and County Attorney Tom Hall.

Commissioner McMichael led the audience in the Invocation.

Jason Casanova, former United States Marine Corp Sergeant, led the audience in the pledge of allegiance and then detailed his ten year military career.  Mr. Casanova grew up in Southern California, enlisted in the Marines January of 1994 and was trained as a C-130 flight mechanic.  He served in many stateside posts as well as a number of combat tours overseas.  He left the Marines in 2004 but stated that he met many great people during his service and is proud for what our country stands for.  Mr. Casanova is now a Product Support Supervisor for GE Aviation Systems on Robins AFB and is the first commandant of the Central Georgia Marine Corps League Detachment 1373.  He is currently starting a new local Young Marines Program that will target high-risk kids primarily focusing on drug education and prevention while providing role models for the youth.  Mr. Casanova stated that Houston County and the surrounding community is one of the best places he has ever lived. 

Chairman Stalnaker recognized Ms. Abby Butikofer, local high school senior, who is participating in the PIE (Professional Interest Exploration) program at Warner Robins High School.  

Chairman Stalnaker presented a Proclamation to Dr. Ben Lowery and others declaring April 2014 as Confederate History and Heritage month in Houston County and encouraged all residents to increase their knowledge of the role played by the Confederate States of America and her people in our County’s history. 

Jodi Daley and Lori Freeman, co-founders of Land-to-Hand, a non-profit organization focused on creating awareness of the importance of local whole foods briefed the Board on their upcoming ‘Localicious’ Food Festival.  The festival will be held April 26th from 1:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. at the E.L. Greenway Welcome Center near the Warner Robins LEC off of Watson Blvd.  The festival will feature live music, a cooking contest, art and educational exhibits, food vendors and children’s activities.  The event is sponsored by Land-to-Hand, Wholesome Wave Georgia, and the International City Community Farmers Market.  
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of March 4, 2014.

Chief Williams briefed the Board on the annual Family Portrait Fundraiser that the Fire Department would like to hold for 2014.

Chief Williams proposes to use FIRST (Fire Rescue Support Team) of Macon to conduct the door-to-door sales and local photographer Curtis Photography to take the pictures.  He explained that the department has held the event almost every year since 1991 and that funds raised in the past have been used to buy necessary equipment such as thermal imaging cameras, automatic defibrillators (AEDs) and turnout gear. 
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The Volunteers would like to use funds raised this year for a new air refilling station for the self-contained breathing apparatus (SCBAs).  Chairman Stalnaker reminded Chief Williams that the door-to-door sales people should be cautioned about over-aggressive sales tactics.
Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the Fire Department’s proposed 2014 Family Portrait Fundraiser to be held between May 1st and the first week of November.  Chief Williams is authorized to sign all contracts.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to concur with a City of Perry annexation request for all the tract or parcel of land situate, lying and being in Land Lots 216 and 233 of the Tenth Land District, Houston County, Georgia, being known and designated as “TRACT 2” comprising 13.156 acres, more or less, as shown on a plat of survey dated December 23, 2013, by Christopher A. Branscom, Registered Land Surveyor, of record in Plat Book 75, Pages 188-192, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.  Said plat and recorded copy thereof are incorporated herein by reference thereto for all purposes.  The following stipulations will apply: 1) The County will not improve either Bob White Road or East Bob White Road; 2) The 8” water line serving the development will be looped to improve both flow pressure and water quality. 
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of the bills totaling $1,354,003.79.  

Chairman Stalnaker asked Ms. Butikofer to share with the Board her experiences to date with the PIE (Professional Interest Exploration) program.  For several months she has been shadowing Community Planner Jacob Cox twice a week learning about different County government offices and services.  So far she has experienced court proceedings, visited the Landfill, the Sheriff’s office, the Fire Department, Public Works and the Purchasing Department.  Ms. Butikofer will graduate from Warner Robins High School and attend Utah State University on a full scholarship where she intends to major in Mathematics/Statistics Education.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.

Frank W. Gadbois, 201 Park Lane, Warner Robins, complimented the County on the recent renovation and addition project at the Nola Brantley Memorial Library but felt that a sign posting the operating hours of the library was needed on the Watson Blvd. side of the facility.  He also complimented the Centerville Library facility and asked that the Commissioners consider more funding to improve the book, magazine and newspaper collections.  Chairman Stalnaker agreed to pass along Mr. Gadbois’ request for the sign to the Houston County Library Board for their consideration.  Mr. Gadbois also remarked that the City of Warner Robins had recently contributed $51,000 to the 21st Century Partnership and wanted to know if the County had done the same.  Chairman Stalnaker indicated that he was unsure of the actual amount of the County’s assessment but that the County had in fact paid our fair share as well.

Walton Wood, 426 Sandefur Road, Kathleen, thanked the Board and staff for their support during the last couple of weeks following the passing of his sister.

Mr. Jim Taylor, 117 Echo Lane, Warner Robins, briefed the Board on the Warner Robins Nature Center & Botanical Gardens project.  The project is a collaborative effort between Georgia Military College (GMC-WR),  Keep Warner Robins Beautiful and the National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI) and is intended to provide a nature experience and environmental education for both students and members of the community.
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Chief Williams thanked the Board for their past and continued support of the Fire Department and Emergency Management Agency.

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Mr. Walker commented that he appreciated all the special guests that were in attendance.

Mr. McMichael remarked that the incentive pay for the Fire Department Volunteers and Explorers were among the bills approved to be paid and he thanked Chief Williams for all that he does for the County.

Chairman Stalnaker remarked that he also appreciated everyone in attendance and thanked the citizens for the privilege of serving them.
There being no further comments, the meeting was continued.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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